












From: Kimberli Kienia
To: Kimberli Kienia
Subject: FW: TAC Meeting February 1 at 200 pm
Date: Thursday, January 27, 2022 11:53:00 AM

 

From: Joseph Gross [mailto:jhg1955@hotmail.com] 
Sent: Thursday, January 27, 2022 11:08 AM
To: Peter M. Stith <pmstith@cityofportsmouth.com>
Cc: Westwind Homeowners Association <WestwindHomeownersAssociation@groups.outlook.com>
Subject: TAC Meeting February 1 at 200 pm
 
Mr. Stith:
 
My name is Joseph Gross and I am the President of the homeowner's association comprised of
the seven residences located at 1177 Sagamore Avenue.  As such we are abutters to the
proposed development located at 1169/1171 Sagamore Avenue,  just north of us and just
south of the residences at 1163 Sagamore Avenue.  I have been in contact with Bill Bowen
who gave me your name and contact information.  I plan on attending the February

1st meeting and would like a chance to address the board if that is appropriate.
 
Our concern with the proposed development primarily centers around potential increased
water runoff.  We are worried that increased runoff from the new homes will negatively
impact the residences that directly adjoin the new development.  We are also concerned that
increased runoff from 1169/1171 will cover Sagamore Avenue creating a serious hazard in
winter during freezing temperatures.  The area in question is unlighted and the road curves
increasing the risk of an icy roadway at that point.
 
I am not an engineer and quite frankly find the three engineering studies confusing, certainly
not written in plain English for consumption by the casual reader.  As I understand it, Mr.
Bowen's association hired Ambit Engineering, the developer hired Jones & Beach and the City
hired Altus.  I do have a lifetime of experience with hired experts.  I know that one does not
enjoy a long lucrative career by giving clients advice they don't want to hear.  So, disregarding
Ambit and Jones & Beach, would it be possible for our water concerns be put to Altus either
before or at the meeting?  If their opinion is that we have nothing to worry about then I would
submit my concerns are moot.
 
We also have more general concerns about the loss of tree cover negatively impacting our
view (and thereby the value) from our homes and what sort of landscaping/fencing will be
used to delineate the property line between our properties and 1169/1171.
 
Thank you for your prompt attention to this matter,
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Joseph Gross



From: Kimberli Kienia
To: Kimberli Kienia
Subject: FW: 1169/1171 proposed development
Date: Wednesday, March 30, 2022 1:43:36 PM

 

From: Joseph Gross [mailto:jhg1955@hotmail.com] 
Sent: Wednesday, March 30, 2022 1:29 PM
To: Peter M. Stith <pmstith@cityofportsmouth.com>
Cc: Westwind Homeowners Association <WestwindHomeownersAssociation@groups.outlook.com>;
BILL BOWEN <bbowen7@comcast.net>; Rocco Simone <rockoins@comcast.net>; Mike Garrepy
<mgarrepy@gmail.com>
Subject: 1169/1171 proposed development
 
Mr. Stith:
 
My name is Joseph Gross and I am once again writing to you in my capacity as President of the
Westwind Townhomes Association which is a direct abutter to the above proposed
development.  I would like this letter to be considered public comment and be disseminated
to all TAC members.
 
As I pointed out in my previous letter to you and in my testimony at the TAC meeting on
February 1, 2022, our main concern is  excess water flowing both onto our properties and

onto Sagamore Avenue from the proposed development.  On Tuesday, February 22nd I met
with developer Mike Garrepy and architect Mick Khavari.  They agreed with me that water
flowing from their development onto our properties or onto Sagamore Avenue must be
avoided.  We all agreed that Altus Engineering expert opinion on these two questions would
be the opinion that settles these two issues.
 
I understand I do not have standing to contact Altus myself directly.  I ask that someone who
does have such standing ask Altus for their opinion on these two questions to be given in plain
English (preferably "yes" or "no") rather than engineer speak.  Failing that, I would ask that a
representative from Altus be available at a public meeting where he/she may be questioned
on these two points.
 
As I testified at the February TAC meeting, there are also concerns about the complexity of the
drainage system proposed for this new development.  A complex system requiring
considerable ongoing maintenance seems ripe for failure.  What will happen worst case if the
system fails?  What recourse other than bringing civil suit will be available to the victims of
such a failure?  Myself, Mr. Garrepy and Mr. Khavari also discussed this at our meeting and in
the end agreed that at this time we would disagree on this issue.
 
Thank you,
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Joseph Gross



RE: 0 Borthwick Ave
Meeting: TAC 04-05-22

Dear Members of the Technical Advisory Committee, March 30, 2022

Least impactful:
This project seems out of place, since Portsmouth Regional Hospital((PRH) was allowed to build on a

large  wetland and is claiming now the parking is 32% lower than required. A second or even third layer could
be added to the vast expanse of parking which already exists. The layering would be  in line with the Master
Plan.  As a major cooperation, sitting in the middle of a wetland, one would think coming up with a better
parking solution with the least impact and most convenience for staff, patients and guests would be at the top
of the list.

The numbers:
Numbers are always interesting. The most interesting is the lot is stated as being 9.09 acres, 395,745 sf.

However, all the drainage reports show 351,712 sf. What happened to the other 44,033 sf of land?
It can be appreciated that the proposal seems to respect the 100’ wetland buffer on the rear of the property

by not building on it.  However, the amount of unnatural run-off will likely have a negative impact on this highly
functional wetland. Section 2 (2-1 drainage analysis) shows existing curve numbers(CN) of 65 and 68 (range
30 to 100) as well as established trees and thick underbrush all parts of a balanced wetland system. How
many other new developments in that area have added or are planning on adding their run off to these
valuable wetlands?

Rate vs function:
Farmers best understand soils and how they work regarding water better than most. They don’t look at the

curve number but at the Cation Exchange Capacity (CEC). This tells them how long it will take water to run
through their soil, whether it holds water and how often to water. Low CEC soil such as sandy ones need to be
watered fast, twice a day, an hour at a time or less. Soils with clay or organic content have a higher CEC
and move less than an inch of water an hour. Such land would be watered slowly, for 6 hours or more at a
time, every 3 of 4 days. https://www.canr.msu.edu/news/what_is_your_soil_cation_exchange_capacity
Looking at the “Site Specific Soil Plan” (colored graphic at end) the majority of the soil on this property is clay

and marine silt (tans) It shows silt loam(green) in the middle of the proposed parking lot. The land is relatively
flat with most slopes in the 0-8% range and the majority under 15%. Section 3 (3.1 drainage analysis) states
the detention system will drain down at longer than 24 hours. However, looking at the majority of soil on this
land (clay, marine silt) under existing conditions, drainage based on CECs could take a long time to clear a
single rainfall event. The capacity of the underground retention systems is the concern. It does not seem
to decrease existing drainage but seems to increase drainage into the wetlands at a far greater rate than
currently exist. The “post” curve number average is 79.4 (range 30-100), some of post CN are in the 90s
comparing the 2 year pre and post conditions (included at end). Flows greater than the 2 year storm events will
bypass the treatment units.  Based on  normal New England weather  it seems a lot of the water will go
untreated into the wetland at a much higher rate than existing which was filtered through trees, brushes,
grasses and slowly absorbed by clay and marine silt. Does this meet MS4 regulations?
Section 4 (4-3 drainage analysis) states “the post-development flows have been minimized to the greatest

extent practical.” Walking through the current PRH parking lot on any rainy day one can experience practical
vs what is really necessary by wading through LARGE puddles to get to the building. The placement of
sidewalks as well as raised planting islands just add to the water issues.  The systems should reflect what is
“really” necessary and not be allowed to pour untreated water directly into wetlands after typical NE high rain
events.  It seems expected 2 yr events will overflow unfiltered right off the bat.

https://www.canr.msu.edu/news/what_is_your_soil_cation_exchange_capacity


Safety and alternatives:
This proposed parking lot is over 1000’ to the hospital. For a fast walker it would take about 4 minutes

under good walking conditions. The likelihood of anyone walking that distance on a cold, windy, rainy or
snowy day is not very high.  Patients and staff alike from Jackson Gray drive to the hospital even those who
walk on their lunch break. The PRH parking lot is not very safe due to the inconvenient sidewalks; most walk
between the cars, over the planting areas, in a straight line. The path of least resistance for the proposed lot
would be parallel to the PRH parking lot on the far right, next to the marsh, in a straight line. Creating a
parking garage/carport at the existing PRH, as all the local hospitals have, could create staff parking
and possibly paid secure shared parking. A larger retention system which does NOT bypass filtration units
during  higher than normal 2 yr rainfall events could be helpful to preserve what will be left of the existing
balanced wetland system if a separate parking lot continues to move forward.

Respectfully,
Elizabeth Bratter
159 McDonough St
Property Owner







RE: 2 Russell St Meeting: 
TAC June 7, 2022 Packet 
pages: 496-882

Dear Members of TAC, June 3, 2022

Drainage (pg 537-604)
Pre 1.0 ( 2yr)
runoff area 92,563sf
76.49% impervious  runoff depth less than 2.91” flow length= 587’  CN 93  runoff= 7.0 cfs  22,427 cf
Post 1.0,1,1,1,2 (2 yr)
Runoff area (added) 102,479sf
Averaged:
81.43% impervious  runoff depth= 3.15” flow length= 314.66’ CN 95.33  runoff= 2.8 cfs  9616.66cf
Pre 2.0 (2 yr)
Runoff area 58,401sf
90.39% impervious  runoff depth less than 2.91”  flow length 470’  CN 93  runoff=4.41 cfs 14,150cf
Post 2.0 (2 yr)
Runoff area 48,485sf
90.09% impervious  runoff depth=3.66 cfs  flow length 370’  CN 93 runoff=3.66cfs
11,747cf
And two runoff ponds.
The post runoff areas, comparing Pre 1 and Post 1.0, 1.1 and 1.2, will be running into retention ponds and
then into the North Mill Pond seem to show an increase in the amount of runoff and impervious surface looking
at the two year rainfall estimates. The desired effects of improved filtration, decrease in flow length and
increase in cubic feet per second shown are positive.  Will the retention pond be able to handle this amount of
runoff at this positive flow rate in 5 years since the overflow will be at the maximum of 2 year levels? The North
Mill Pond will have a significant increase of water from the many new large developments pouring water into it
from their retention pond/basins. It currently floods on the northern side during high rain events. Are these
numbers being looked at collectively as these new developments are being added to the ones that
have already been built on the North End and are likely contributing to some of the flooding around the
North Mill Pond at high tide during high rain events? It should be kept in mind that a lot of the water
emptying into the North Mill Pond will not be filtered once the two year rain event calculations  have been
exceeded and 2 years have passed.

Pedestrian and Bicycle Safety:
Continuing the path which runs parallel to the RR Tracks onto Lot 119-4 (park) might be helpful, otherwise
bikes and pedestrians are likely to cross there anyway to get to the other side. There could be a diagonal
crosswalk from parallel to the RR tracks to Lot 119-4; keeping the one parallel to Russell St.  The sidewalk
could be continued by turning the figure 8 sidewalk of the park in the opposite direction. Having the open part
of the curve start at where the first tree 1 AC KA (Maple) is listed on the Plan L- 101 (pg 517). The other
proposed connections could remain just configured a little differently (see picture at end).

Trash:
Looking at Plan C-102.1 (pg 10) Building 2 seems to have 3 (T) areas, likely for trash.  However, looking at
buildings 1 and 3 there doesn’t seem to be any.



Runoff and Green Buildings:
Building 2 Balcony:
Plan A-102 (pg 520) B2-L2 does NOT clarify the light green open space on the plan in the legend. This area
was presented in the beginning as a living roof system. This area doesn’t seem to exist on the Landscape Plan
(L-101 pg 517). SGA Green Building Statement (pg 880) makes no mention of the “balcony” green space nor
does the Maintenance Plan (pg 607).
Was this area, if not a living roof system, included in the water run off calculations? Were the materials

used to cover it calculated for?  This “balcony” could become a living roof system as originally suggested. It
would lower water run-off, reduce energy needs for the floor below and  it could be designed to  provide
enjoyable outdoor spaces for residents.
https://www.thehenryford.org/visit/ford-rouge-factory-tour/highlights/living-roof/
https://www.thisoldhouse.com/green-home/21018522/green-roofs

Traffic Report (pg 676-876)
Counts were taken in January and February of 2022. A 1.8% (Covid) and a 1.23% (seasonal) adjustments

were made, however there was no adjustment made for the supply chain hit which started in October of 2021
and was still in play in February of 2022 which reduced the number of deliveries of all kinds to businesses and
homes alike. The adjustment for seasonal seems extremely low considering Portsmouth is shown at
around 20,000 residents, however in the summer the seacoast is estimated to have over 1 million visitors.

Area plans pg 519-521 show 56,720 sf of retail (37451+10440+8829) and 84 residential units are listed on
plan C-102.1 (pg 505). The reports include the hotel  in some incidents and not in others. The Annual Average
Daily Traffic (AADT) on page 737 seems to show about a 10% increase in traffic every year.

The revamping of the lights at Maplewood/ Deer will help but will not improve the issues at this corner by
adding 177 vehicle trips (Section 6 pg 690). This corner will be a hot mess per the predictions of this report,
estimated to be LOS F. This area is of concern which is indicated under Section 5.1 to not experience
improvements, even with the “build” changes, especially in projected traffic patterns.

The proposed new circle will likely help with the Market/Russell. However, the corner of Deer and Market
St did not seem to be included in these reports as to how the “circle” will impact this intersection. It remains to
be seen what changes will be needed with this increase in vehicles to the corner of Deer/Russell, perhaps
something else to review before moving forward.

Section 5 (pg 689) does indicate increased issues at the corner of Rt 1 bypass and Maplewood as well as
still operating at a LOS F under build conditions, which may need to be considered at this time, especially in
light of how blind that intersection is. A traffic light at that off ramp could aid in traffic calming for the
Maplewood Ave Neighborhood.

It may  better serve the city to slightly decrease the size of the proposed sidewalks and increase the
size and number of lanes on both sides of Deer St as they approach Maplewood Ave to create less backup
and better flow through the intersection for today and for the future.

Thank you for your consideration of these issues.

Sincerely,

Elizabeth Bratter
159 McDonough St
Portsmouth Property Owner
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Possible Pedestrian/ Bicycle Crossing and additional sidewalk area:


	1169 & 1171 Sagamore Ave, Gross

